
UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT 
EASTERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 

  
Honorable Fredrick E. Clement 
Fresno Federal Courthouse 

510 19th Street, Second Floor 
Bakersfield, California 

 
 

 
PRE-HEARING DISPOSITIONS  
 
DAY:  WEDNESDAY 
DATE: JUNE 6, 2018 
CALENDAR: 10:00 A.M. CHAPTER 7 CASES 
 

Each matter on this calendar will have one of three possible 
designations:  No Ruling, Tentative Ruling, or Final Ruling.  These 
instructions apply to those designations. 

No Ruling:  All parties will need to appear at the hearing unless 
otherwise ordered. 

Tentative Ruling: If a matter has been designated as a tentative 
ruling it will be called. The court may continue the hearing on the 
matter, set a briefing schedule or enter other orders appropriate 
for efficient and proper resolution of the matter.  The original 
moving or objecting party shall give notice of the continued hearing 
date and the deadlines. The minutes of the hearing will be the 
court’s findings and conclusions.  

Final Ruling: Unless otherwise ordered, there will be no hearing on 
these matters.  The final disposition of the matter is set forth in 
the ruling and it will appear in the minutes.  The final ruling may 
or may not finally adjudicate the matter.  If it is finally 
adjudicated, the minutes constitute the court’s findings and 
conclusions.  If the parties stipulate to continue the hearing on 
the matter or agree to resolve the matter in a way inconsistent with 
the final ruling, then the court will consider vacating the final 
ruling only if the moving party notifies chambers before 4:00 pm at 
least one business day before the hearing date:  Department A-Kathy 
Torres (559)499-5860; Department B-Jennifer Dauer (559)499-5870.  If 
a party has grounds to contest a final ruling because of the court’s 
error under FRCP 60 (a) (FRBP 9024) [“a clerical mistake (by the 
court) or a mistake arising from (the court’s) oversight or 
omission”] the party shall notify chambers (contact information 
above) and any other party affected by the final ruling by 4:00 pm 
one business day before the hearing.  

Orders: Unless the court specifies in the tentative or final ruling 
that it will issue an order, the prevailing party shall lodge an 
order within 14 days of the final hearing on the matter. 



1. 16-11904-A-7   IN RE: GURTEJ SINGH AND RANJIT KAUR 
   RTW-2 
 
   MOTION FOR COMPENSATION FOR CHRISTOPHER A. RATZLAFF, 
   ACCOUNTANT(S) 
   5-4-2018  [101] 
 
   RATZLAFF, TAMBERI &amp; WONG/MV 
   JACOB EATON 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Application: Allowance of Final Compensation and Expense 
Reimbursement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Approved 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this application was required not less than 14 days 
before the hearing on the application.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None 
has been filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  
The court considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as 
true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th 
Cir. 1987). 
 
COMPENSATION AND EXPENSES 
 
In this Chapter 7 case, Ratzlaff, Tamberi & Wong, accountant for the 
trustee, has applied for an allowance of final compensation and 
reimbursement of expenses.  The applicant requests that the court 
allow compensation in the amount of $1906.50 and reimbursement of 
expenses in the amount of $27.93.   
 
Section 330(a) of the Bankruptcy Code authorizes “reasonable 
compensation for actual, necessary services” rendered by a trustee, 
examiner or professional person employed under § 327 or § 1103 and 
“reimbursement for actual, necessary expenses.”  11 U.S.C. § 
330(a)(1).  Reasonable compensation is determined by considering all 
relevant factors.  See id. § 330(a)(3).   
 
The court finds that the compensation and expenses sought are 
reasonable, and the court will approve the application on a final 
basis.  
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Ratzlaff, Tamberi & Wong’s application for allowance of final 
compensation and reimbursement of expenses has been presented to the 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=16-11904
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=584570&rpt=Docket&dcn=RTW-2
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=584570&rpt=SecDocket&docno=101


court.  Having entered the default of respondent for failure to 
appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the matter, and having 
considered the well-pleaded facts of the application, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the application is approved on a final basis.  
The court allows final compensation in the amount of $1906.50 and 
reimbursement of expenses in the amount of $27.93.   
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that the trustee is authorized without further 
order of this court to pay from the estate the aggregate amount 
allowed by this order in accordance with the Bankruptcy Code and the 
distribution priorities of § 726. 
 
 
 
2. 17-11918-A-7   IN RE: GARZA CONTRACTING, INC. 
   PWG-2 
 
   MOTION TO EMPLOY GOULD AUCTION &amp; APPRAISAL COMPANY, LLC AS 
   AUCTIONEER, AUTHORIZING SALE OF PROPERTY AT PUBLIC AUCTION 
   AND AUTHORIZING PAYMENT OF AUCTIONEER FEES AND EXPENSES, AND 
   MOTION TO COMPROMISE CONTROVERSY / APPROVE SETTLEMENT 
   AGREEMENT WITH IRMA AND SERVANDO J. GARZA 
   5-10-2018  [135] 
 
   JEFFREY VETTER/MV 
   T. BELDEN 
   PHILLIP GILLET/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: Sell Property and Employ and Compensate Auctioneer, and 
Approve Settlement 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Property: Vehicles and equipment described in the motion (Ex. A) 
Sale Type: Public auction 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  The default 
of the responding party is entered.  The court considers the record, 
accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. 
Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 1987). 
 
SECTION 363(b) SALE 
 
Section 363(b)(1) of Title 11 authorizes sales of property of the 
estate “other than in the ordinary course of business.”  11 U.S.C. § 
363(b)(1); see also In re Lionel Corp., 722 F.2d 1063, 1071 (2d Cir. 
1983) (requiring business justification).  The moving party is the 
Chapter 7 trustee and liquidation of property of the estate is a 
proper purpose.  See 11 U.S.C. § 704(a)(1).  As a result, the court 
will grant the motion.  The stay of the order provided by Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 6004(h) will be waived. 
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SECTION 328(a) EMPLOYMENT AND COMPENSATION 
 
The Chapter 7 trustee may employ an auctioneer that does not hold or 
represent an interest adverse to the estate and that is 
disinterested.  11 U.S.C. §§ 101(14), 327(a).  The auctioneer 
satisfies the requirements of § 327(a), and the court will approve 
the auctioneer’s employment. 
 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 6005, moreover, requires the 
court to “fix the amount or rate of compensation” whenever the court 
authorizes the employment of an auctioneer.  Section 328(a) 
authorizes employment of a professional on any reasonable terms and 
conditions of employment.  Such reasonable terms include a fixed or 
percentage fee basis.  The court finds that the compensation sought 
is reasonable and will approve the application. 
 
SETTLEMENT 
 
In determining whether to approve a compromise under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 9019, the court determines whether the 
compromise was negotiated in good faith and whether the party 
proposing the compromise reasonably believes that the compromise is 
the best that can be negotiated under the facts.  In re A & C 
Props., 784 F.2d 1377, 1381 (9th Cir. 1982).  More than mere good 
faith negotiation of a compromise is required.  The court must also 
find that the compromise is fair and equitable.  Id.  “Fair and 
equitable” involves a consideration of four factors: (i) the 
probability of success in the litigation; (ii) the difficulties to 
be encountered in collection; (iii) the complexity of the 
litigation, and expense, delay and inconvenience necessarily 
attendant to litigation; and (iv) the paramount interest of 
creditors and a proper deference to the creditors’ expressed wishes, 
if any.  Id.  The party proposing the compromise bears the burden of 
persuading the court that the compromise is fair and equitable and 
should be approved.  Id. 
 
The parties request approval of a compromise that settles a dispute 
arising from (i) the title of some of the vehicles to be sold being 
jointly held with a third party, Irma Garza and (ii) a validly filed 
UCC-1 against all the equipment and vehicles of the estate based on 
a loan made by Irma Garza to the debtor prepetition. A settlement 
agreement reflecting the parties’ compromise has not been attached 
to the motion as an exhibit.  But the terms and conditions of the 
compromise are that the trustee and Irma Garza will split the net 
proceeds of the sale of the jointly held vehicles equally, each 
receiving 50% of such proceeds.  The net proceeds are the proceeds 
of the sale of the jointly titled vehicles after deducting costs of 
sale.  
 
Based on the motion and supporting papers, the court finds that the 
compromise presented for the court’s approval is fair and equitable 
considering the relevant A & C Properties factors.  The compromise 
or settlement will be approved.  
 
 



3. 18-11227-A-7   IN RE: RICHARD ROGERS 
   AMM-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   4-16-2018  [12] 
 
   NATIONSTAR MORTGAGE LLC/MV 
   NEIL SCHWARTZ 
   ANGIE MARTH/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 27588 Maple Street, Taft, CA 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Nationstar Mortgage LLC’s motion for relief from the automatic stay 
has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-11227
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=611888&rpt=Docket&dcn=AMM-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=611888&rpt=SecDocket&docno=12


IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as 27588 Maple Street, Taft, CA, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
4. 17-13329-A-7   IN RE: MANUEL/SOLEDAD FUENTES 
   FEC-1 
 
   MOTION TO KEEP CASE REOPENED 
   4-12-2018  [60] 
 
   MANUEL FUENTES/MV 
   DISMISSED 
 
Tentative Ruling 
 
Motion: To Keep Case Reopened  
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(2); no written opposition required 
Disposition: Denied 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
DUPLICATE OF PRIOR MOTION 
 
The debtors have moved to keep their case reopened.  The debtors 
also request that their case not be dismissed.  But this case has 
already been dismissed on September 18, 2017.  The dismissal remains 
effective.   
 
The court previously denied the exact same motion as the one now 
before the court.  That prior denial was not a “denial without 
prejudice.”  In other words, the denial of the debtor’s prior motion 
to keep the case reopened did not give the debtors’ permission to 
re-file the exact same motion.  Therefore, this motion will be 
denied because it requests relief the court previously denied.  
 
INSUFFICIENT SERVICE  
 
Furthermore, the motion was not served properly.  The only party on 
whom the motion was served was Wayne Blackwelder.  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 
9013. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
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The debtor’s motion to keep case reopened has been presented to the 
court.  Given that the court already denied the same motion 
previously, and given the procedural deficiencies discussed by the 
court in its ruling, 
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is denied. 
 
 
 
5. 18-10950-A-7   IN RE: EDWARD/WEVONE TUCKER 
   RSW-1 
 
   MOTION TO REDEEM 
   5-23-2018  [15] 
 
   EDWARD TUCKER/MV 
   ROBERT WILLIAMS 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Redeem Personal Property 
Disposition: Denied without prejudice 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
The court will deny the motion without prejudice on grounds of 
insufficient service of process on the responding party.  A motion 
to redeem personal property under § 722 is a contested matter 
requiring service of the motion in the manner provided by Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 7004.  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 6008 advisory 
committee’s note, 9014(b).  Under Rule 7004, service on corporations 
must be made “to the attention of an officer, a managing or general 
agent, or to any other agent authorized by appointment or by law to 
receive service of process.”  Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7004(b)(3).   
 
Service of the motion was insufficient.  The motion was not mailed 
to the attention of an officer, managing or general agent, or other 
agent authorized to accept service.   
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6. 18-10770-A-7   IN RE: S. PATTERSON CONSTRUCTION, INC. 
   SW-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   5-2-2018  [9] 
 
   ALLY BANK/MV 
   NEIL SCHWARTZ 
   ADAM BARASCH/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2015 Chevrolet Silverado 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Ally Bank’s motion for relief from the automatic stay has been 
presented to the court.  Having entered the default of respondent 
for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend in the 
matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the motion,  
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IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2015 Chevrolet Silverado, as to all parties in 
interest.  The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of 
Bankruptcy Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing 
may pursue its rights against the property pursuant to applicable 
non-bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
7. 18-10584-A-7   IN RE: ROBERT/MELINDA FORBES 
   APN-1 
 
   MOTION FOR RELIEF FROM AUTOMATIC STAY 
   4-19-2018  [14] 
 
   FORD MOTOR CREDIT COMPANY/MV 
   NEIL SCHWARTZ 
   AUSTIN NAGEL/ATTY. FOR MV. 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Stay Relief 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Subject: 2014 Ford Flex 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P.55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).  
 
STAY RELIEF 
 
Section 362(d)(2) authorizes stay relief if the debtor lacks equity 
in the property and the property is not necessary to an effective 
reorganization.  11 U.S.C. § 362(d)(2).  Chapter 7 is a mechanism 
for liquidation, not reorganization, and, therefore, property of the 
estate is never necessary for reorganization.  In re Casgul of 
Nevada, Inc., 22 B.R. 65, 66 (B.A.P. 9th Cir. 1982).  In this case, 
the aggregate amount due all liens exceeds the value of the 
collateral and the debtor has no equity in the property.  The motion 
will be granted, and the 14-day stay of Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) will be waived.  No other relief will be 
awarded. 
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CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
Ford Motor Credit Company’s motion for relief from the automatic 
stay has been presented to the court.  Having entered the default of 
respondent for failure to appear, timely oppose, or otherwise defend 
in the matter, and having considered the well-pleaded facts of the 
motion,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The automatic stay is 
vacated with respect to the property described in the motion, 
commonly known as a 2014 Ford Flex, as to all parties in interest.  
The 14-day stay of the order under Federal Rule of Bankruptcy 
Procedure 4001(a)(3) is waived.  Any party with standing may pursue 
its rights against the property pursuant to applicable non-
bankruptcy law.  
 
IT IS FURTHER ORDERED that no other relief is awarded.  To the 
extent that the motion includes any request for attorney’s fees or 
other costs for bringing this motion, the request is denied.  
 
 
 
8. 18-10584-A-7   IN RE: ROBERT/MELINDA FORBES 
   RP-1 
 
   MOTION TO EMPLOY GOULD AUCTION &amp; APPRAISAL COMPANY, LLC. AS 
   AUCTIONEER, AUTHORIZING SALE OF PROPERTY AT PUBLIC AUCTION 
   AND AUTHORIZING PAYMENT OF AUCTIONEER FEES AND EXPENSES 
   5-8-2018  [24] 
 
   RANDELL PARKER/MV 
   NEIL SCHWARTZ 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Sell Property and Employ and Compensate Auctioneer 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Prepared by moving party 
 
Property: 2017 Harley Davidson Road Glide 
Sale Type: Public auction 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55(c), incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
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TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917-18 (9th Cir. 
1987).   
 
SECTION 363(b) SALE 
 
Section 363(b)(1) of Title 11 authorizes sales of property of the 
estate “other than in the ordinary course of business.”  11 U.S.C. § 
363(b)(1); see also In re Lionel Corp., 722 F.2d 1063, 1071 (2d Cir. 
1983) (requiring business justification).  The moving party is the 
Chapter 7 trustee and liquidation of property of the estate is a 
proper purpose.  See 11 U.S.C. § 704(a)(1).  As a result, the court 
will grant the motion.  The stay of the order provided by Federal 
Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 6004(h) will be waived. 
 
SECTION 328(a) EMPLOYMENT AND COMPENSATION 
 
The Chapter 7 trustee may employ an auctioneer that does not hold or 
represent an interest adverse to the estate and that is 
disinterested.  11 U.S.C. §§ 101(14), 327(a).  The auctioneer 
satisfies the requirements of § 327(a), and the court will approve 
the auctioneer’s employment.  
 
Federal Rule of Bankruptcy Procedure 6005, moreover, requires the 
court to “fix the amount or rate of compensation” whenever the court 
authorizes the employment of an auctioneer.  Section 328(a) 
authorizes employment of a professional on any reasonable terms and 
conditions of employment.  Such reasonable terms include a fixed or 
percentage fee basis.  The court finds that the compensation sought 
is reasonable and will approve the application. 
 
 
 
9. 18-10194-A-7   IN RE: CHRISTOPHER CONNOLLY 
   RSW-1 
 
   MOTION TO CONVERT CASE FROM CHAPTER 7 TO CHAPTER 13 
   4-26-2018  [23] 
 
   ROBERT WILLIAMS 
 
Final Ruling 
 
Motion: Convert Case from Chapter 7 to Chapter 13 
Notice: LBR 9014-1(f)(1); written opposition required 
Disposition: Granted 
Order: Civil minute order 
 
Unopposed motions are subject to the rules of default.  Fed. R. Civ. 
P. 55, incorporated by Fed. R. Bankr. P. 7055, 9014(c).  Written 
opposition to this motion was required not less than 14 days before 
the hearing on this motion.  LBR 9014-1(f)(1)(B).  None has been 
filed.  The default of the responding party is entered.  The court 
considers the record, accepting well-pleaded facts as true.  
TeleVideo Sys., Inc. v. Heidenthal, 826 F.2d 915, 917–18 (9th Cir. 
1987).   
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CONVERSION UNDER § 706(a) 
 
Section 706 of the Bankruptcy Code gives chapter 7 debtors a 
qualified conversion right.  See 11 U.S.C. § 706(a), (d).  A 
debtor’s right to convert a case from Chapter 7 to Chapter 11, 12, 
or 13 is conditioned on (i) the debtor’s eligibility for relief 
under the chapter to which the case will be converted and (ii) the 
case not having been previously converted under §§ 1112, 1208, or 
1307.  11 U.S.C. § 706(a), (d); see also Marrama v. Citizens Bank of 
Mass., 549 U.S. 365, 372–74 (2007) (affirming denial of debtor’s 
conversion from Chapter 7 to Chapter 13 based on bad faith conduct 
sufficient to establish cause under § 1307(c)). 
 
The secured and unsecured debt amounts shown in the debtor’s 
schedules are below the debt limits provided in § 109(e).  See 11 
U.S.C. § 109(e).  The case has not been previously converted under § 
1112, 1208, or 1307 of the Bankruptcy Code.   See id. § 706(a).  No 
party in interest has questioned the debtor’s eligibility for relief 
under Chapter 13.   
 
CIVIL MINUTE ORDER 
 
The court shall issue a civil minute order that conforms 
substantially to the following form: 
 
Findings of fact and conclusions of law are stated in the civil 
minutes for the hearing.  
 
The debtor’s motion to convert this case from chapter 7 to chapter 
13 has been presented to the court.  Having considered the motion, 
oppositions, responses and replies, if any, and having heard oral 
argument presented at the hearing,  
 
IT IS ORDERED that the motion is granted.  The court converts this 
case from chapter 7 to chapter 13. 
 
 
 
10. 18-10194-A-7   IN RE: CHRISTOPHER CONNOLLY 
    UST-1 
 
    MOTION TO DISMISS CASE PURSUANT TO 11 U.S.C. SECTION 707(B) 
    4-18-2018  [18] 
 
    TRACY DAVIS/MV 
    ROBERT WILLIAMS 
    ROBIN TUBESING/ATTY. FOR MV. 
    RESPONSIVE PLEADING 
 
Final Ruling 
 
On this calendar, the court has ruled that the case be converted to 
a case under chapter 13.  So the motion will be denied as moot. 
 

http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/ECFCaseQuery.aspx?caseNum=18-10194
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=609038&rpt=Docket&dcn=UST-1
http://appsd.caeb.circ9.dcn/ecfcasequery/MainContent.aspx?caseID=609038&rpt=SecDocket&docno=18

